GOVERNMENT NOTICE

DEPARTMENT OF TRADE AND INDUSTRY

No. R. 351

26 April 2011

COMPANIES ACT, 2008

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

I, Dr Rob Davies, the Minister of Trade and Industry, hereby in terms of section 223 of the Companies Act, 2008 (Act No. 71 of 2008) and in consultation with the Companies and Intellectual Property Commission and the Chairperson of the Takeover Regulation Panel, make Companies Regulations as set out in the schedule hereto.

Dr. Rob Davies, (MP)

Minister of Trade and Industry

In terms of section 223, and Item 14 of Schedule 5, of the Companies Act, 2008 (Act No. 71 of 2008), the Minister of Trade and Industry publishes the following regulations relating to the functions of the Companies Commission, the Takeover Regulation Panel and the Companies Tribunal, and other matters relating to the regulation of companies, to take effect at the time that the Companies Act, 2008 takes effect.

: Table of Contents

r1

Table of Contents

Chapte	r 1 - General Provisions	
Part	A— Interpretation	7
1.	Short title	
2.	Definitions	
3.	Interpretation	
Part	B— Guidelines, Practice Notes, Forms, Notices and other documents	9
4.	Issuing of Guidelines and Practice Notes	
5.	Forms and filing requirements	
6.	Notice of availability of documents	
7.	Delivery of documents	11
Chapte	er 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies	13
_	A— Reservation and Registration of Company Names	
8.	Company names	
9.	Reservation of company names	15
10.	Registration of defensive names	16
11.	Transfer of reserved names	17
12.		
13.	Disputes concerning company names	18
Part	B— Incorporation and Legal Status of Companies	20
14.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
15.	•	
16.	Rules of a company	22
17.	Domestication of foreign companies	22
18.	Conversion of Close Corporations	23
19.	Reckless trading or trading under insolvent circumstances	24
Part	C-Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies	24
20.		
21.	•	
22.	Company records	25
23.	Information to be kept concerning directors	25
24.	Access to company information	26
25.		
26.		
27,	Financial Reporting Standards	30
28.	i i	
29.	1	
30.	Company annual returns	37
Part	D- Capitalization of Profit Companies	39
	Conversion of nominal or par value shares, and related matters	
Part	E— Securities Registration and Transfer	42
32.		
33.		
34.	Duties of company	45
Part	F— Governance of Companies	47
35.	-	
36.		
37.	Record dates	47
38.	The state of the s	
39.	Directors and register of persons disqualified from serving as director	48

: Table of Contents

ΓI

Part	G— Winding up and Deregistering companies	50
40.	Winding-up, dissolution and de-registration of companies	
41.	Transitional effect of previous regulations concerning insolvent companies	
Chapte	r 3 - Enhanced Accountability and Transparency	51
42.	Qualifications for members of audit committees	
43.	Social and Ethics Committee	
44.	Appointment of auditor or company secretaryError! Bo	
_	r 4 - Offerings of Company Securities	
	A— Offering Securities	
45.	Time periods and threshold values	
46.	Forms relating to securities offerings	
	B— Requirements Concerning Offering of Securities	55
47.	Interpretation	
48.	Application	
49.	Letters of allocation in respect of unlisted securities	
50. 51.	Rights offers in respect of listed securities	
52.	Signing, date and date of issue, of prospectus	
53.	Access to supporting documents	
Part (C— Items required to be included in a Prospectus	
54.	General statement of required information	59
55.	Specific matters to be addressed in a prospectus for a limited offer	
56.	Specific matters to be addressed in a prospectus for a general offer	
57.	Name, address and incorporation	
58.	Directors, other office holders, or material third parties	
59.	History, state of affairs and prospects of company	
60.	Share capital of the company	
61.	Options or preferential rights in respect of shares	
62.	Commissions paid or payable in respect of underwriting	66
63.	Material contracts	
64.	Interest of directors and promoters	67
65.	Loans	
66.	Shares issued or to be issued otherwise than for cash	
67.	Property acquired or to be acquired	
68.	Amounts paid or payable to promoters	
69.	Preliminary expenses and issue expenses	
70. 71.	Purpose of the offer Time and date of the opening and of the closing of the offer	
72.	Particulars of the offer	
73.	Minimum subscription	
74.	Statement as to adequacy of capital	
75.	Report by directors as to material changes	
76.	Statement as to listing on stock exchange	
77.	Report by auditor where business undertaking to be acquired	
78.	Report by auditor where company will acquire a subsidiary	
79.	Report by auditor of company	
80.	Requirements for prospectus of mining company	75
Chapter	5 - Fundamental Transactions and Takeover Regulations	77
Part A	— Interpretation and Application	77
81.	Definitions	77
82.	Beneficial Interests	
83.	Effect of interests held by non-related persons	80
84.	Acting in concert	
85.	Change in control	82
86.	Mandatory offers	83

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

: Table of Contents

r1

87.	Comparable offers	
88.	Partial Offers	
89.	Fundamental Transactions	
90. 91.	Independent Experts	
	•	
Part B 92.	— General Rules Respecting Negotiations and Offers	89 80
93.	Solicitation campaigns	
94.	Consensual negotiations.	
95.	Confidentiality and Transparency	
96.	Conditional Offers	
97.	Variation in offers	
98.	Dealings disclosure and announcement	91
Part C	— Announcements and Offers	92
99.	The approach	
100.	Cautionary and other announcements	
101.	Firm intention announcement	92
102.	General timeline of offers	
103.	Extension of offers	
104.	Revision of offers	
105. 106.	Offers becoming unconditional	
	— Duties and Conduct of Offeree and Directors	
107.	Appointments to board of offeree	
108. 109.		
110.	Requisite knowledge of independent board members	
111.	Securities dealings, pricing, confirmations and general requirements	
112.	Acquisition of own securities by offeree	
113.	Re-investment	
114.	Sales during an offer period	
115.	Waivers	
Part E	— Takeover Panel Procedures	111
116.	General Authority of the Panel	
117.	All published documents to be approved	
118.	Consultations and Rulings	
119.	Procedure before the Executive Director and Takeover Special Committee at hearings	
120.	Reviews	
121.	Reporting to Panel	113
122.	Panel Services, fees and levies	114
Chapter	6 - Business Rescue	116
Part A	- Business Rescue Proceedings	116
123.	Notices to be issued by a company concerning its business rescue proceedings	
124.	Notices to be issued by affected persons concerning court proceedings	
125.	Notices to be issued by practitioner concerning business rescue proceedings	117
Part B	- Business Rescue Practitioners	120
126.	Accreditation of professions and licensing of business rescue practitioners	
127.	Restrictions on practice	121
128.	Tariff of fees for business rescue practitioners	
Chapter	7 - Complaints, Applications and Tribunal Hearings	124
	— Definitions Used in This Chapter	124
Part A		······ IAT
Part A 129.	Definitions.	124
129.	Definitions Used in This Chapter Definitions — Forms and Notices with respect to certain remedies	124

: Table of Contents

EI

,		
130.	Request for Commission or Panel to act on behalf of complainant	
131.	Notice of availablity of system to receive confidential disclosures	120
Part C.	-Alternative Dispute Resolution	12'
132.	Alternative dispute resolution procedures	12
133.	Forms of order resulting from alternative dispute resolution procedures	
134.	Accreditation of alternative dispute resolution providers	
nort n	• •	
	- Commission or Panel Complaint and Investigation Procedures	120
135. 136.	Filing of complaints with the Commission	
130.	Investigation of complaints	
138.	Resolving complaints by proposed consent order	
139.	Compliance notices and certificates	
140.	Procedures following investigation	
Y		
	- Initiating Tribunal Procedures	
141.	Complaint Referrals to the Tribunal.	
142.	Applications to the Tribunal in respect of matters other than complaints	
143. 144.	Reply	
144. 145.	Amending documents and Notices of Motion	
146.	Completion of file	
147.	Late filing, extension and reduction of time	
148.	Withdrawals and postponements	
XX 4 XX	• •	
	- Conduct of Tribunal Proceedings	
149. 150.	Pre-hearing conferences	
150.	Set down of matters.	
151.	Matters struck-off	
153.	Default orders.	
154.	Conduct of hearings	
155.	Record of hearing	
156.	Costs and taxation	
157.	Representation of parties	
158.	Joinder or substitution of parties	
159.	Intervenors	140
160.	Summoning witnesses	141
161.	Witness fees	
162.	Interpreters and translators	141
Part G	- Maximum Administrative Fines and Determination of Turnover	143
	Maximum administrative fines	
164.	Manner of calculating assets and turnover	143
Chapter 8	- Regulatory Agencies and Administration	146
	- Regulatory Agency Offices and Functions	
165.	Office hours and address of regulatory agencies	
166.	Extension and condonation of time limits	
167.	Appointment of recording officer and assignment of functions by responsible officer	147
168.	Filing documents	
169.	Electronic filing and payments	
170.	Fees	
171.	Panel fees	
172.	Regulatory agency notices	
173.	Issuing documents by regulatory agency	
174. 175.	Content and standards for Commission registers	
	•	
	Access to Regulatory Agency Information and Records	
176.	Restricted information	153

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

	Mr. L. t	of Co	
•	Lane	nr L A	mrent

rì

177. Access to information	154
Part C— Exercise of Commission Exemption Functions	
178. Procedures relating to requests for exemption in terms of Section 9	156
179. Procedures related to withdrawing exemptions	156
Annexure 1	158
Table CR 1 - Table of Prescribed Forms	158
Annexure 2	166
Table CR 2A— Panel Fee Schedule	166
Table CR 2B— Commission Fee Schedule	167
Annexure 3	169
Table CR 3— Methods and Times for Delivery of Documents	169

Chapter 1 - General Provisions

Part A-Interpretation

1. Short title

These regulations may be cited as the Companies Regulations, 2011.

2. Definitions

See also s. 1, and Regulation 2: Definitions in section 1 of the Act apply equally to the regulations. In these regulations, unless the context indicates otherwise—

- (a) "certified copy" means a copy of a document certified as such by a person having authority to do so, or electronically certified in terms of the Electronic Communications and Transactions Act, 2002 (Act No. 25 of 2002) by a person having authority to do so;
- (b) "principal office" means the principal location within the Republic, as determined in terms of regulation 165 (1), at which a regulatory agency conducts its operations and is accessible to the public;
- (c) "publish a notice" means to publicise information to the general public, or to a particular class of persons as applicable in specific circumstances, by any means that can reasonably be expected to bring the information to the attention of the persons for whom it is intended;
- (d) "recording officer", when used in relation to a particular matter, means—
 - (i) the officer of the Commission, Panel, or Tribunal, as the case may be, appointed or designated in terms of regulation 167; or
 - (ii) any assistant or acting recording officer having responsibility for the particular matter;
- (e) "regulation" includes any Table or Form included within, or referred to in, these regulations;
- (f) "regulatory agency" means the Commission, the Panel, or the Companies Tribunal;
- (g) "senior officer" means, in the case of-
 - (i) the Commission, the Commissioner;

Chapter 1 - General Provisions: Part A-Interpretation

Regulation 3

- (ii) the Panel, the chairperson of the Panel, designated in terms of section 198; or
- (iii) the Companies Tribunal, the chairperson of the Tribunal, appointed in terms of section 194;
- (h) "the Act" means the Companies Act, 2008 (Act No. 71 of 2008), as amended from time to time; and
- (i) "Tribunal" means the Companies Tribunal.

3. Interpretation

- (1) In these regulations—
 - (a) a reference to a section by number refers to the corresponding section of the Act:
 - (b) a reference to a regulation by number refers to the corresponding provision of these regulations; and
 - (c) a reference to a sub-regulation or other partial regulation by number refers to the corresponding clause of the regulation in which the reference appears.
- (2) A word or expression that is defined in section 1, or elsewhere in the Act to the extent applicable in particular circumstances, bears the same meaning in these regulations as in the Act.

Chapter 1 - General Provisions: Part B -- Guidelines, Practice Notes, Forms, Notices and other documents

Regulation 4-r5

Part B- Guidelines, Practice Notes, Forms, Notices and other documents

4. Issuing of Guidelines and Practice Notes

See s. 188 (2)(b) and s. 201 (2)(b)

- (1) In this regulation—
 - (a) "Guideline" means a document issued by a regulatory agency with respect to a matter within its authority, which sets out recommended procedures, standards or forms reflecting that regulatory agency's advice as to what constitutes best practice on a matter; and
 - (b) "Practice Note" means a document issued by a regulatory agency with respect to a matter within its authority, which sets out—
 - (i) a procedure that will be followed by that regulatory agency; or
 - (ii) a procedure to be followed when dealing with that regulatory agency; or
 - (iii) that regulatory agency's interpretation of, or intended manner of applying, a provision of the Act or these regulations.
- (2) The senior officer of a regulatory agency may-
 - (a) issue a Guideline at any time by publishing a notice of the Guideline to the general public in the *Gazette*, any generally circulated newspaper, on the regulatory agency's website, or by any similar means of providing information to the public generally; or
 - (b) issue a Practice Note at any time by publishing it in the *Gazette*, and may amend or withdraw any such Practice Note at any time by subsequent notice in the *Gazette*.
- (3) A Guideline or Practice Note must be consistent with the Act and these regulations, and a provision of the Act or these regulations prevails if there is any inconsistency between that provision and any such Guideline or Practice Note.
- (4) A regulatory agency must—
 - (a) maintain a notice on its website of the existence of every Guideline or Practice Note that it has published and not withdrawn;
 - (b) provide for copies of every Guideline or Practice Note to be freely accessed or printed from its website; and
 - (c) provide a printed copy of any Guideline or Practice Note freely to any person upon request.

5. Forms and filing requirements

See s. 223 (1)(b) and (d)(i)

(1) Whenever a document is required—

. COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 1 - General Provisions: Part B- Guidelines, Practice Notes, Forms, Notices and other documents

Regulation 6

- (a) in terms of a section of the Act that is listed in column 1 of Table CR 1, or a provision of these regulations that is listed in column 1 of Table CR 1; and
- (b) for a purpose listed in column 2 of that Table,

the document must be substantially in the form of the annexure listed opposite that section number in column 3 of that Table, and must be produced, delivered, or filed as the case may be subject to any conditions or requirements listed opposite that section number in column 4 of that Table.

- (2) If a regulatory agency has reasonable grounds for uncertainty whether a copy of a document to be filed is in fact unaltered, as contemplated in section 6 (7), the regulatory agency may require the person seeking to file that document to provide a certified copy of the document.
- (3) The Commission may from time to time by written notice request a company to file a copy of any document that had previously been filed under the Act or these regulations: Provided that no prescribed fee that would normally be required when tiling any such document will be payable when filing the copy in compliance with the request.

6. Notice of availability of documents

See s. 6 (11)(b)(ii)

- (1) A notice announcing the availability of a document, record or statement, as contemplated in section 6 (11)(b)(ii), must—
 - (a) be in writing and delivered to each intended recipient of the document, record or statement either—
 - (i) in paper form at the intended recipient's last known delivery address; or
 - (ii) in electronic form at their last known electronic mail address; and
 - (b) set out clearly—
 - (i) the title of the document, record or statement, the availability of which is being announced;
 - (ii) the extent of the period during which the document, record or statement will remain available; and
 - (iii) the means by which the document, record or statement may be acquired by a recipient of the notice; and
 - (c) include a statement that succinctly summarizes the purpose of the document, record or statement.

Chapter 1 - General Provisions: Part B-Guidelines, Practice Notes, Forms, Notices and other documents

Regulation 7

- (2) A document, record or statement, the availability of which is being announced as contemplated in section 6 (11)(b)(ii), must be made available to intended recipients either—
 - in paper copy, or in a printed version of an electronic original produced by or on behalf of the company on demand by an intended recipient; or
 - (b) electronically in a manner and form such that it can conveniently be accessed and printed by the recipient within a reasonable time and at a reasonable cost.

7. Delivery of documents

See s. 6 (10) and (11)

- (1) A notice or document to be delivered for any purpose contemplated in the Act or these regulations may be delivered in any manner—
 - (a) contemplated in section 6 (10) or (11); or
 - (b) set out in Table CR 3.
- (2) A document delivered by a method listed in the second column of Table CR 3 must be regarded as having been delivered to the intended recipient—
 - (a) on the date and at the time shown opposite that method, in the third column of that table; or
 - (b) if the date and time for the delivery of a document referred to in Table CR 3 to a regulatory agency is outside of the office hours of that regulatory agency, as set out in regulation 165 (2), that document will be deemed to have been delivered on the next business day, subject to regulation 165 (3).
- (3) If, in a particular matter, it proves impossible to deliver a document in any manner provided for in the Act or these regulations—
 - if any person other than the Tribunal is required to deliver the document, the person may apply to either the Tribunal or the High Court for an order of substituted service; or
 - (b) if the Tribunal is required to deliver the document, the recording officer of the Tribunal concerned may apply to the High Court for an order of substituted service.
- (4) A document that is delivered by fax must include a cover page, and a document that is transmitted by electronic mail must be accompanied by a cover message, in either case setting out—
 - (a) the name, address, and telephone number of the sender;
 - (b) either—
 - (i) the name of the person to whom it is addressed, and the name of that person's attorney, if applicable; or,

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 1 - General Provisions: Part B-Guidelines, Practice Notes, Forms, Notices and other documents

Regulation 7

- (ii) the name or description of the class of intended recipients, if the document is being delivered generally to all the members of a particular class of persons;
- (c) the date of the transmission; and
- (d) in the case of a fax transmission-
 - (i) the total number of pages sent, including the cover page; and
 - (ii) the name and telephone number of the person to contact if the transmission is incomplete or otherwise unsuccessful.

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part A-Reservation and Registration of Company Names

Regulation 8

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies

Part A-Reservation and Registration of Company Names

8. Company names

See s. 11

- (1) In this regulation—
 - (a) "company concerned", when used in relation to-
 - (i) an application to reserve a name-
 - (aa) for an entity that is contemplated, but not yet incorporated, means that contemplated entity; or
 - (bb) filed by or in respect of an existing company contemplating changing its name, means that company;
 - (ii) a notice of incorporation, means the company being incorporated; or
 - (iii) a notice of Amendment of a Memorandum of Incorporation, means the company whose Memorandum of Incorporation has been amended; and
 - (b) "proposed company name" means a name that appears on—
 - (i) an application for name reservation or defensive registration; or
 - (ii) either-
 - (aa) a Notice of Incorporation; or
 - (bb) a Notice of Amendment of a company's Memorandum of Incorporation

irrespective of whether the name has been reserved or defensively registered before the filing of any such notice.

- (2) Irrespective of the language of any words used in a proposed company name—
 - (a) every word comprising part of the name must be expressed using the alphabet that is commonly used for writing in any one of the official languages of the Republic; and
 - (b) every number—
 - (i) signifying a date must be expressed either in words or in Arabic numerals; or
 - (ii) otherwise forming part of the company's name must be expressed either in words or in Arabic or Roman numerals.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part A-Reservation and Registration of Company Names

Regulation 8

- (3) If a proposed company name contains any word or words in any language that is not an official language of the Republic the application or notice filed to reserve, register or use that name must include either—
 - (a) a certified translation of that word, or those words, into an official language of the Republic; or
 - (b) a declaration that the word falls, or the words fall, within the category of words contemplated in sub-regulation (4), and that the person concerned is entitled to use that mark.
- (4) If a proposed company name contains—
 - (a) a registered trade mark; or
 - (b) a mark in respect of which an application has been filed in the Republic for registration as a trade mark; or
 - (c) a well known irade mark as contemplated in section 35 of the Trade Marks Act, 1993 (Act No. 194 of 1993)

the application or notice filed to reserve, register or use that name must include satisfactory evidence that the applicant or the company concerned is entitled to use that mark.

- (5) If a proposed company name is the same as a name registered as a business name in terms of the Consumer Protection Act, 2008 (Act No. 68 of 2008), as contemplated in section 11 (2)(a)(ii), the application or notice filed to reserve or use that name must include satisfactory evidence that—
 - (a) the name is so registered for the use of the company concerned or of a person controlling the company; or
 - (b) the registered user of that name has executed the necessary documents to transfer the registration of that name to the company concerned.
- (6) If a proposed company name—
 - (a) is similar to the name of another company, close corporation or co-operative, and is claimed to be justifiable on the grounds that—
 - (i) the company concerned; and
 - (ii) the other company, close corporation or co-operative, as the case may be,

are both part of the same group of companies; or

(b) falls within any category of names restricted in terms of section 11 (2) (c), and is claimed to be justifiable on the grounds that the company to use that name is in fact part of, associated with, operated by, sponsored by, supported by,

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part A-Reservation and Registration of Company Names

Regulation 9

endorsed by, owned by, conducted by, or enjoys the patronage of, as the case may be, a person or entity contemplated in that section,

the application or notice to use that name must include satisfactory evidence supporting that claim.

(7) In addition to the symbols set out in section 11(1)(a)(ii), the name of a company may include the following symbol: '-'.

9. Reservation of company names

See s. 12

- (1) An application to reserve a name in terms of section 12 (1) must be made in Form CoR 9.1, may include as many as four alternative names listed in order of preference, and must be accompanied by—
 - (a) the fee set out in Table CR 1; and
 - (b) any relevant documentation or evidence required in terms of regulation 8 with respect to each name included in the application.
- (2) An application to extend the reservation of a name, as contemplated in section 12 (4), must be made in Form CoR 9.2, and must be accompanied by—
 - (a) the fee set out in Table CR 1; and
 - (b) in the case of a name in respect of which satisfactory evidence of any facts was required in terms of regulation 8 when the name was first reserved, further satisfactory evidence of the relevant circumstances, including any alteration in those circumstances since the reservation was first applied for.
- (3) As soon as practicable after receiving an application to reserve a name, or to extend the reservation of a name, the Commission must consider the name, or if more than one name is included in the application for reservation, must consider the names serially in the order in which they appear in the application, and must issue to the applicant—
 - (a) a Notice Requiring Further Particulars in Form CoR 9.3, if the Commission requires more information to satisfy any relevant requirements in terms of section 11 or 12 or regulation 8, before determining whether to accept the application; or
 - (b) a Notice Confirming a Name Reservation or Registration in Form CoR 9.4, if the Commission has accepted an application to reserve a name, or extend the reservation of a name; or
 - (c) a Notice Refusing a Name Reservation or Registration in Form CoR 9.5, if—
 - (i) the form of the name, or in the case of an application including alternative names, the form of each such name, fails to satisfy any requirements set out in section 11 or 12, or regulation 8; or

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies: Part A-Reservation and Registration of Company Names

Regulation 10

- (ii) the use of that name, or in the case of an application including alternative names, the use of each of those names, by the applicant is prohibited in terms of the Act.
- (4) If the Commission has accepted the reservation of a name that the Commission considers may be contestable on any ground contemplated in section 12 (3), the Commission, when issuing Form 9.4 in response to that application, must also issue—
 - (a) A Notice of a Potentially Contested Name, in Form CoR 9.6, to the applicant if the name is contestable in terms of section 12 (3)(a), read with section 11 (2)(b) or (c); or
 - (b) a Notice of a Potentially Offensive Name, in Form CoR 9.7, to the South African Human Rights Commission and to the applicant, if the name is contestable in terms of section 12 (3)(b), read with section 11(2)(d).

10. Registration of defensive names

See s. 12 (9)

- (1) An application for registration of a defensive name in terms of Section 12 (9) must be-
 - (a) made in Form CoR 10.1; and
 - (b) accompanied by-
 - (i) the fee set out in Table CR 1; and
 - (ii) evidence that the applicant has a direct and material interest in the name.
- (2) An application to renew the registration of a defensive name must be—
 - (a) made in Form CoR 10.2; and
 - (b) accompanied by-
 - (i) the fee set out in Table CR 1; and
 - (ii) evidence that the applicant continues to have a direct and material interest in the name.
- (3) As soon as practicable after receiving an application to register a defensive name, or to renew the registration of a defensive name, the Commission must issue to the applicant—
 - (a) a Notice Requiring Further Particulars in Form CoR 9.3, if the Commission requires more information to satisfy any relevant requirements in terms of sub-regulation (1)(b)(ii) or (2)(b)(ii) before determining whether to accept the application; or

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part A— Reservation and Registration of Company Names Regulation 11

- (b) a Notice Confirming the Registration in Form CoR 9.4, if the Commission has accepted an application for registration of a defensive name, or to renew the registration of a defensive name; or
- (c) a Notice Refusing a Name Reservation or Registration in Form CoR 9.5, if-
 - (i) the form of the name does not satisfy the requirements of section 11, or regulation 8; or
 - (ii) the use of that name by the applicant is prohibited in terms of the Act.
- (4) If the Commission has accepted the registration of a defensive name that may be contestable on any grounds contemplated in section 12 (3), the Commission, when issuing Form 9.4 in response to that application, must also issue—
 - (a) a Notice of a Potentially Contested Name, in Form CoR 9.6, to the applicant if the name is contestable in terms of section 12 (3)(a), read with section 11 (2)(b) or (c); or
 - (b) a Notice of a Potentially Offensive Name, in Form CoR 9.7 to the South African Human Rights Commission and to the applicant, if the name is contestable in terms of section 12 (3)(b), read with section 11(2)(d).

11. Transfer of reserved names

See s. 12 (5) and (10)

- (1) An application to transfer the reservation of a name, or the registration of a defensive name, to another person—
 - (a) must be made in Form CoR 11.1, and accompanied by the fee set out in Table CR 1; and
 - (b) in the case of a-
 - (i) name reservation in respect of which satisfactory evidence of any facts was required in terms of regulation 8, must be accompanied by satisfactory evidence of the comparable facts in relation to the transferee; or
 - (ii) registration of a defensive name, must be accompanied by satisfactory evidence that the transferee has a direct and material interest in the name.
- (2) As soon as practicable after receiving an application to transfer a name reservation or the registration of a defensive name, the Commission must issue to the applicant—
 - (a) a Notice Requiring Further Particulars in Form CoR 9.3, if the Commission requires more information to satisfy any relevant requirements in terms of regulation 8 or sub-regulation (1)(b); or

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies: Part A-Reservation and Registration of Company Names

Regulation 12-r13

- (b) a Notice Confirming a Name Reservation or Registration in Form CoR 9.4, if the Commission has accepted the Notice of Transfer of the name; or
- (c) a Notice Refusing a Name Transfer in Form CoR 11.2 if the use of that name by the transferee is prohibited on the grounds that the evidence of matters contemplated in regulation 8 or sub-regulation (1)(b) is unsatisfactory.

12. Abuse of name reservation system

See s. 12 (6)

- A notice contemplated in section 12 (6) must be issued by the Commission in Form CoR 12.1, and must—
 - (a) specify clearly the purpose of the notice in terms of the items listed in section 12 (6)(a) to (d); and
 - (b) set out the grounds upon which the Commission has formed the requisite belief that the notice is justified.
- (2) If a person who has received a notice in Form CoR 12.1 to show cause why a name should be reserved, continue to be reserved or why a reservation should be transferred, as contemplated in section 12 (6)(a)—
 - (a) fails to respond to that notice within 40 business days after receiving it, the Commission must issue either—
 - a notice in Form CoR 9.5, rejecting the application to reserve the name, or
 - (ii) a further notice in Form CoR 12.1, cancelling the reservation, or refusing to extend or transfer the reservation, as the case may be.
 - (b) provides information to the Commission within 40 business days after receiving Form CoR 12.1, the Commission, after considering that information, must issue either—
 - (i) a notice in Form CoR 9.4 accepting the reservation, extension or transfer as the case may be; or
 - (ii) a further notice in Form CoR 12.1, cancelling the reservation, or refusing to extend or transfer the reservation, as the case may be.

13. Disputes concerning company names

See s. 160 and Regulation 147

A person may apply in Form CTR 142 to the Tribunal in terms of section 160 if the person has received —

(a) a Notice of a Potentially Contested Name, in Form CoR 9.6 or a Notice of a Potentially Offensive Name, in Form CoR 9.7, or has an interest in the name of a company as contemplated in section 160 (1);

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part A— Reservation and Registration of Company Names Regulation 13

- (b) a Notice Refusing to Reserve or Register a Name, in Form CoR 9.5;
- (c) a Notice Refusing a Name Transfer, in Form CoR 11.2 in terms of regulation 10, 11 or 12; or
- (d) any notice in Form CoR 12.1, delivered in terms of regulation 12.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies: Part B --- Incorporation and Legal Status of Companies

Regulation 14

Part B- Incorporation and Legal Status of Companies

14. Notice of Incorporation

See s. 13 (2)to (4)

- A Notice of Incorporation required in terms of section 13 must be filed in Form CoR 14.1 and—
 - (a) must be accompanied by the fee set out in Table CR 2B, subject to sub-regulation (2) and (4);
 - (b) must stipulate whether the company's name will be—
 - (i) in the case of a profit company, its registration number, as contemplated in section 11 (1)(b), in which case the applicable spaces for the name to be entered on Form CoR 14.1 and on the Memorandum of Incorporation must be left blank to be completed by the Commission upon assignment of the registration number;
 - (ii) a name that has been reserved or defensively registered for use in terms of the Act, and which the incorporators are entitled to use, in which case the reservation number and that name reserved, or defensively registered, must be set out on Form CoR 14.1; or
 - (iii) a name that has not been reserved in advance, in which case—
 - (aa) the applicable spaces for the name to be entered on Form CoR 14.1 and on the Memorandum of Incorporation must be left blank to be completed by the Commission in accordance with subregulation (3);
 - (bb) the incorporators may include up to four alternative names on the Notice of Incorporation, listed in order of preference; and
 - (cc) Regulations 8 and 9, read with the changes required by the context, apply with respect to each alternative name listed on the notice.
- (2) If the Notice of Incorporation indicates that the company is to be known by its registration number, or by a name that has been reserved in advance, the Commission must reduce the filing fee for the Notice of Incorporation by an amount equivalent to the fee for an application for name reservation.
- (3) If the Notice of Incorporation indicates that the company is to be known by a name that has not been reserved in advance—
 - (a) the Commission must consider each alternative name entered on Form CoR 14.1 in the listed order of preference, and must assign to the company as its name—
 - (i) the first of those names that proves to be acceptable in terms of the Act, if any; or

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part B—Incorporation and Legal Status of Companies

Regulation 15

- (ii) the registration number in the case of a profit company, in the manner contemplated in section 14 (2)(b), if none of the listed alternative names is acceptable; and
- (b) sections 11 and 12 and regulations 8 and 9, each read with the changes required by the context, apply to the consideration of any such name by the Commission, as if the Commission were considering an application to reserve that name.
- (4) The Commission may reject a Notice of Incorporation in terms of section 13 (4) by issuing a notice to the incorporators in Form CoR 14.2 and returning to them any documents or other material filed with the Notice of Incorporation.
- (5) The registration certificate issued by the Commission in terms of section 14 (1)(b) must be in Form CoR 14.3.

15. Memorandum of Incorporation

See s. 13 (1) and s. 16

- (1) If the incorporators of a company elect to use a standard form Memorandum of Incorporation, as contemplated in section 13 (1)(a)(i), to incorporate—
 - (a) a private company, that Memorandum of Incorporation may be in either the 'short form' CoR 15.1A, or the 'long form' CoR 15.1B;
 - (b) a profit company other than a private company, that Memorandum of Incorporation must be in Form CoR 15.1B; or
 - (c) a non-profit company-
 - (i) without members, that Memorandum of Incorporation may be in either the 'short form' CoR 15.1C, or the 'long form' CoR 15.1D; or
 - (ii) with members, that Memorandum of Incorporation must be in Form CoR15.1E.
- (2) At any time after the incorporation of a company using Form CoR 15.1A in the case of a profit company, or CoR 15.1C in the case of a non-profit company, the company may substitute its Memorandum of Incorporation with a Memorandum of Incorporation in the Form CoR 15.1B, or 15.1D, respectively, by filing—
 - (a) a Notice of Amendment in Form CoR 15.2;
 - (b) a copy of the completed Memorandum of Incorporation in Form CoR 15.1B or CoR 15.1D, as applicable; and
 - (c) a copy of a special resolution of the company approving the new form of Memorandum of Incorporation

together with the appropriate filing fee, as set out in Table CR 2B.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part B— Incorporation and Legal Status of Companies

Regulation 16-r17

- (3) Within 10 business days after an amendment to a company's Memorandum of Incorporation has been effected in any manner contemplated in section 16 (1), the company must file a Notice of Amendment in Form CoR 15.2, together with—
 - (a) the relevant documents required by section 16 (7); and
 - (b) the fee set out in Table CR 2B, subject to any fee waiver provided for in the Act or these regulations.
- (4) Within 10 business days after publishing a notice of alteration of its Memorandum of Incorporation, as contemplated in section 17 (1)(a), a company must file a Notice of Alteration in Form CoR 15.3, together with the fee set out in Table CR 1.
- (5) A filed translation of a company's Memorandum of Incorporation must be accompanied by Form CoR 15.4, which must include the sworn statement required by section 17 (4), together with the fee set out in Table CR 1.
- (6) A consolidated revision of a company's Memorandum of Incorporation must be accompanied by Form CoR 15.5, which must include a sworn statement, or a statement by an attorney or notary, as required by section 17 (6), together with the fee set out in Table CR 1.
- (7) A notice by the Commission requiring a company to file a consolidated revision of its Memorandum of Incorporation must be in Form CoR 15.6.

16. Rules of a company

See s. 15 (3) to (5)

- (1) Rules of a company contemplated in section 15 (3) must be filed with Form CoR 16.1 within 10 business days after being published by the company in terms of section 15 (3)(a).
- (2) Within 10 business days after any rules of a company have been put to a ratification vote in terms of section 15 (4), the company must file a Notice in Form CoR 16.2 indicating whether the rules have been ratified or rejected.
- (3) Within 10 business days after any rules of a company have been amended, altered or repealed the company must file a Notice in Form CoR 16.1 indicating clearly the extent and effect of the change.

17. Domestication of foreign companies

See s. 13 (5) to (10)

- (1) An application by a foreign company to transfer its registration to the Republic, as contemplated in section 13 (5), must be filed in Form CoR 17.1, and must be accompanied by—
 - (a) a copy of its Memorandum of Incorporation to be registered in the Republic, and a copy of its founding documentation in a foreign jurisdiction;

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies: Part B-- Incorporation and Legal Status of Companies

Regulation 18

- (b) a copy of the certificate of its current registration issued by the jurisdiction in which it is registered at the time of the application;
- (c) a copy of its most recent annual financial statements;
- (d) a copy of the shareholder resolution approving the transfer of the company's registration to the Republic, as required by section 13 (6)(b);
- (e) satisfactory evidence that the company satisfies the requirements set out in section 13 (6) (a), and (c) to (f); and
- (f) The fee set out in Table CR 2B.
- (2) As soon as practicable after receiving an application to transfer the registration of a foreign company, the commission must issue either—
 - (a) a Notice Requiring Further Information in Form CoR 17.2, if the Commission requires more information to verify that the requirements of section 13 (6) and (7) have been satisfied; or
 - (b) a Certificate of Registration in Form CoR 17.3, if—
 - the Commission has accepted the application to transfer the company's registration to the Republic; and
 - (ii) the company's Memorandum of Incorporation, including its name, is consistent with the requirements of the Act; or
 - (c) a Notice Refusing to Transfer Registration, in Form CoR 17.3, if the commission believes on reasonable grounds that the company is not entitled to transfer its registration to the Republic in terms of section 13 (5) to (10).
- (3) A foreign company may apply to the Tribunal to review a conditional certificate of registration contemplated in sub-regulation (2)(c), or a notice contemplated in sub-regulation (2)(d).

18. Conversion of Close Corporations

See Schedule 2

- (1) A Notice of Conversion of a close corporation in terms of Schedule 2 must be filed in Form CoR 18.1, and must be accompanied by—
 - (a) a written statement of consent signed by members of the corporation holding, in aggregate, at least 75% of the members' interests in the corporation;
 - (b) a Memorandum of Incorporation; and
 - (c) the fee set out in Table CR 2B.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C--- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 19-r20

- (2) As soon as practicable after receiving a Notice of Conversion, the Commission must issue either—
 - (a) a Notice Requiring Further Information in Form CoR 18.2, if the Commission requires more information to verify that the requirements of Schedule 2 have been satisfied; or
 - (b) a Certificate of Registration in Form CoR 18.3, if—
 - (i) the Commission has accepted the Notice of conversion; and
 - (ii) the company's Memorandum of Incorporation, including its name, is consistent with the requirements of the Act.

19. Reckless trading or trading under insolvent circumstances

See s. 22

- (1) The Commission may issue a notice to show cause contemplated in section 22 (2) in Form CoR 19.1, which must clearly set out the grounds upon which the Commission has formed the requisite belief that the notice is justified.
- (2) If a person who has received a notice in Form CoR 19.1 provides information to the Commission within 20 business days after receiving the notice, the Commission, after considering that information, must issue either—
 - (a) a notice in Form CoR 19.2 accepting the information, and confirming the company's right to continue carrying on its business activities; or
 - (b) a compliance notice, as contemplated in section 22 (3).

Part C-Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

20. External Companies

See s. 23

- (1) An external company must register by filing a notice in Form CoR 20.1, which must be accompanied by—
 - (a) the filing fee set out in Table CR 1;
 - (b) a certified copy of-
 - the company's Memorandum of Incorporation, or similar document filed in the jurisdiction in which the external company is registered;
 - (ii) the certificate of incorporation or comparable document issued by the jurisdiction in which the company was incorporated,

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 21-r23

together with a translation of any of those documents, if the original is not in an official language of the Republic; and

- (c) a statement in Form Cor 20.1 settting out-
 - (i) the address of its principal office outside the Republic; and
 - (ii) the names of its directors at the time that it files that form;
- (d) the address of its registered office in the Republic, as required by section 23
 (3)(b)(i)(bb) and Form CoR 20.1; and
- (e) the name and address of the person within the Republic who has consented to accept service of documents on behalf of the external company, and has been appointed by the company to do so, together with evidence of that person's consent and appointment in Form CoR 20.1.
- (2) As soon as practicable after accepting a filed notice in terms of sub-regulation (1), and upon entering the prescribed information relating to the external company in the register in terms of section 23(5)(c), the Commission must issue a registration certificate to the external company, in Form CoR 20.2.
- (3) If any change occurs or takes place in respect of the information furnished under paragraph (e) of subregulation 1, the external company must file form CoR 21.2 advising the Commission of the change.

21. Registered office of company

See s. 23

A company or external company must notify the Commission of a change in its registered office by filing Form CoR 21.1 with the fee set out in Table CR 1, indicating the effective date of the change, which must be at least five business days after the date on which the notice is filed.

22. Company records

See s. 25

A company must notify the Commission of the location, or of any change in the location, of any company records that are not located at its registered office, by filing Form CoR 22, indicating the date as of which the records will be kept at the relevant location, which must be the date on which the notice is filed, or a later date.

23. Information to be kept concerning directors

See s. 24 (3)(b), (5) and (6)

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 24-r25

In addition to the information required by section 24 (5), a company's record of directors must include, with respect to each director of the company—

- (a) the address for service for that director; and
- (b) in the case of a company that is required to have an audit committee, any professional qualifications and experience of the director, to the extent necessary to enable the company to comply with section 94 (5) and regulation 42

24. Access to company information

See s. 26

- (1) Any right of access of any person to any information contemplated in section 26 or in this regulation may be exercised only in accordance with—
 - (a) the Promotion of Access to Information Act, 2000 (Act No. 2 of 2000); or
 - (b) the provisions of section 26; and
 - (c) sub-regulations (3) to (4).
- (2) A person claiming a right of access to any record held by a company may not exercise that right until—
 - (a) a request to exercise that right has been made to the company in terms of subregulation (3); or
 - (b) to the extent applicable, the person's right of access to the information has been confirmed in accordance with the Promotion of Access to Information Act, 2000.
- (3) A person claiming a right of access to any record held by a company must make a written request, as contemplated in section 26 (4), by delivering to the company—
 - (a) a completed Request for Access to Information in Form CoR 24; or
 - (b) to the extent applicable any further documents or other material required in terms of the Promotion of Access to Information Act, 2000.
- (4) A company, that receives a request in terms of subsection 3(a) must, within 14 business days, accede to the request.

25. Company financial year and accounting records

See s. 27 and 28

- (1) A company must notify the Commission of a change in its financial year end by filing Form CoR 25.
- (2) A company must keep accounting records in an official language of the Republic, as necessary to provide an adequate information base sufficient to—

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 25

- (a) enable the company to satisfy all reporting requirements applicable to it, as set out in section 28 (1) read with section 29 (1); and
- (b) provide for the compilation of financial statements, and the proper conduct of an audit, or independent review, of its annual financial statements, as applicable for the particular company.
- (3) To the extent necessary for a particular company to comply with section 28 (1), read with section 29 (1), the accounting records of that company must include—
 - (a) a record of the company's assets and liabilities including, but not limited to—
 - (i) a record of the company's non-current assets, showing for each such asset or, in the case of a group of relatively minor assets, each such group of assets—
 - (aa) the date the company acquired it, and the acquisition cost;
 - (bb) the date the company re-valued it, if applicable, and the amount of the revaluation and, if it was re-valued after the Act took effect, the basis of, and reason for, the re-valuation; and
 - (cc) the date the company disposed of or retired it, once it has been disposed of or retired, and the value of the consideration, if any, received for it and, if it was disposed of after the Act took effect, the name of the person to whom it was transferred;
 - (ii) a record of any loan by the company to a shareholder, director, prescribed officer or employee of the company, or to a person related to any of them, including the amount borrowed, the interest rate, the terms of re-payment, and material details of any breach, default or renegotiation of any such loan; and
 - (iii) a record of any liabilities and obligations of the company including, but not limited to—
 - (aa) a record of any loan to the company from a shareholder, director, prescribed officer or employee of the company, or from a person related to any of them, including the amount borrowed, the interest rate, and the terms of re-payment, and material details of any breach, default or re-negotiation of any such loan; and
 - (bb) a record of any guarantee, suretyship or indemnity granted by the company in respect of an obligation to a third party incurred by a shareholder, director, prescribed officer or employee of the company, or by a person related to any of them, including the amount secured, the interest rate, the terms of re-payment, the expiry date, and the circumstances in which the company may be called upon to honour the guarantee, suretyship or indemnity;
 - (b) a record of any property held by the company—

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 25

- (i) in a fiduciary capacity; or
- (ii) in any capacity or manner contemplated in section 65 (2) of the Consumer Protection Act, 2008 (Act No. 68 of 2008);
- (c) a record of the company's revenue and expenditures, including—
 - (i) daily records of all money received and paid out, in sufficient detail to enable the nature of the transactions and, except in the case of cash transactions, the names of the parties to the transactions to be identified;
 - (ii) daily records of all goods purchased or sold on credit, and services received or rendered on credit, in sufficient detail to enable the nature of those goods or services and the parties to the transactions to be identified; and
 - (iii) statements of every account maintained in a financial institution in the name of the company, or in any name under which the company carries on its activities, together with vouchers or other supporting documents for all transactions recorded on any such statement; and
- (d) if the company trades in goods, a record of inventory and stock in trade, statements of the annual stocktaking, and records to enable the value of stock at the end of the financial year to be determined.
- (4) In addition to the requirements set out above, a non-profit company must maintain adequate records of all revenue received from donations, grants, and member's fees, or in terms of any funding contracts or arrangements with any party.
- (5) The accounting records required to be kept by the Act and this regulation must be kept in such a manner as—
 - (a) to provide adequate precautions against—
 - (i) theft, loss or intentional or accidental damage or destruction; and
 - (ii) falsification; and
 - (b) to facilitate the discovery of any falsification; and
 - (c) to comply with any other applicable law dealing with accounting records, access to information, or confidentiality.
- (6) If a company keeps any of its accounting records in electronic form, the company must—
 - (a) provide adequate precautions against loss of the records as a result of damage to, or failure of, the media on which the records are kept; and
 - (b) ensure that the records are at all times capable of being retrieved to a readable and printable form, including by converting the records from legacy to later systems, storage media, or software, to the extent necessary from time to time.

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C-- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 26

(7) For greater certainty, the requirements of this regulation are in addition to, and not in substitution for, any applicable requirements to keep accounting records set out in terms of any other law, or any agreement to which the company is a party.

26. Interpretation of regulations affecting transparency and accountability

- (1) For the purposes of this regulation and regulations 27 to 29—
 - (a) "employee", has the meaning set out in the Labour Relations Act, 1995 (Act 66 of 1995);
 - (b) "IFRS" means the International Financial Reporting Standards as issued from time to time by the International Accounting Standards Board or its successor body; and
 - (c) "IFRS for SMEs" means the International Financial Reporting Standards for Small and Medium Enterprises, as issued from time to time by the International Accounting Standards Board or its successor body;
 - (d) "independent accounting professional" when used with respect to any particular company, means a person who—
 - (i) is-
 - (aa) a registered auditor in terms of the Auditing Profession Act; or
 - (bb) a member in good standing of a professional body that has been accredited in terms of section 33 of the Auditing Profession Act; or
 - (cc) qualified to be appointed as an accounting officer of a close corporation in terms of section 60 (1), (2) and (4) of the Close Corporations Act, 1984 (Act No. 69 of 1984); and
 - (ii) does not have a personal financial interest in the company or a related or inter-related company; and
 - (iii) is not-
 - (aa) involved in the day to day management of the company's business, nor has been so involved at any time during the previous three financial years; or
 - (bb) a prescribed officer, or full-time executive employee, of the company or another related or inter-related company, or have been such an officer or employee at any time during the previous three financial years; and
 - (iv) is not related to any person who falls within any of the criteria set out in clause (ii) or (iii).

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 27

- (e) "independently compiled and reported" means that the annual financial statements are prepared—
 - (i) by an independent accounting professional;
 - (ii) on the basis of financial records provided by the company; and
 - (iii) in accordance with any relevant financial reporting standards.
- (f) "ISRE 2400" means the International Standard for Review Engagements, as issued from time to time, by the International Auditing and Assurance Standards Board, or its successor body;
- (g) "SA GAAP" means the South African Statements of Generally Accepted Accounting Practice, as adopted from time to time by the Accounting Practices Board or its successor body.
- (2) For the purposes of regulations 27 to 30, 43, 127 and 128, every company must calculate its 'public interest score' at the end of each financial year, calculated as the sum of the following:—
 - (a) a number of points equal to the average number of employees of the company during the financial year;
 - (b) one point for every R 1 million (or portion thereof) in third party liability of the company, at the financial year end;
 - (c) one point for every R 1 million (or portion thereof) in turnover during the financial year; and
 - (d) one point for every individual who, at the end of the financial year, is known by the company—
 - (i) in the case of a profit company, to directly or indirectly have a beneficial interest in any of the company's issued securities; or
 - (ii) in the case of a non-profit company, to be a member of the company, or a member of an association that is a member of the company.

27. Financial Reporting Standards

See s. 29(4)

- (1) A company's financial statements may be compiled internally or independently.
- (2) For all purposes of this regulation and regulations 28 and 29, a company's financial statements must be regarded as having been compiled internally, unless they have been 'independently compiled and reported', as defined in regulation 26 (1)(e).
- (3) Nothing in this regulation precludes a company—

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 27

- (a) that is required to prepare its financial statements to the standards of IFRS for SMEs, from preparing its financial statements to the standards of IFRS instead; or
- (b) that is not subject to any prescribed standards, from preparing its financial statements to the standards of either IFRS or IFRS for SMEs or SA GAAP.
- (4) For any particular company, any financial statements contemplated in section 28 or 29 must comply with the applicable standards for that category of company as follows:

State owned and Profit companies

Category of Companies	Financial Reporting Standard
State owned companies.	IFRS, but in the case of any conflict with
	any requirement in terms of the Public
	Finance Management Act, the latter
	prevails.
Public companies listed on an exchange.	IFRS
Public companies not listed on an	One of –
exchange.	(a) IFRS; or
	(b) IFRS for SMEs, provided that the
	company meets the scoping
	requirements outlined in the IFRS for
	SME's.
Profit companies, other than state-	One of—
owned or public companies, whose	(a) IFRS; or
public interest score for the particular	(b) IFRS for SMEs, provided that the
financial year is at least 350.	company meets the scoping
	requirements outlined in the IFRS for
	SME's.
Profit companies, other than state-	One of—
owned or public companies—	(a) IFRS; or
(a) whose public interest score for the	(b) IFRS for SMEs, provided that the
particular financial year is at least 100	company meets the scoping
but less than 350; or	requirements outlined in the IFRS for
	SME's; or
(b) whose public interest score for the	(c) SA GAAP.
particular financial year is less than	
100, and whose statements are	
independently compiled.	

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 27

Profit companies, other than stateowned or public companies, whose public interest score for the particular financial year is less than 100, and whose statements are internally compiled. The Financial Reporting Standard as determined by the company for as long as no Financial Reporting Standard is prescribed.

Table continues on following page

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C--- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 27

Non-Profit Companies

Category of Companies	Financial Reporting Standard
Non profit companies that are required in terms of regulation 28 (2)(b) to have their	IFRS, but in the case of any conflict with any requirements in terms of the Public Finance
annual financial statements audited.	Management Act, the latter prevails.
Non profit companies, other than those contemplated in the first row above, whose public interest score for the particular financial year is at least 350.	One of— (a) IFRS; or (b) IFRS for SMEs, provided that the company meets the scoping requirements outlined in the IFRS for SME's.
Non profit companies, other than those contemplated in the first row above— (a) whose public interest score for the particular financial year is at least 100, but less than 350; or (b) whose public interest score for the particular financial year is less than 100,	One of— (a) IFRS; or (b) IFRS for SMEs, provided that the company meets the scoping requirements outlined in the IFRS for SME's; or (c) SA GAAP
and whose financial statements are independently compiled.	
Non profit companies, other than those contemplated in the first row above, whose public interest score for the particular financial year is less than 100, and whose financial statements are internally compiled.	The Financial Reporting Standard as determined by the company for as long as no Financial Reporting Standard is prescribed.

(5) The Financial Reporting Standards prescribed by this regulation apply to every company with a financial year end starting on or after the effective date of the Act.

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C--- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 28-r29

28. Categories of companies required to be audited

See s. 30 (2), read with 30 (7)

- (1) This regulation applies to a company unless, in terms of section 30 (2A), it is exempt from having its annual financial statements either audited or independently reviewed.
- (2) In addition to public companies and state owned companies, any company that falls within any of the following categories in any particular financial year must have its annual financial statements for that financial year audited:
 - (a) any profit or non-profit company if, in the ordinary course of its primary activities, it holds assets in a fiduciary capacity for persons who are not related to the company, and the aggregate value of such assets held at any time during the financial year exceeds R 5 million;
 - (b) any non-profit company, if it was incorporated—
 - directly or indirectly by the state, an organ of state, a state-owned company, an international entity, a foreign state entity or a foreign company; or
 - (ii) primarily to perform a statutory or regulatory function in terms of any legislation, or to carry out a public function at the direct or indirect initiation or direction of an organ of the state, a state-owned company, an international entity, or a foreign state entity, or for a purpose ancillary to any such function; or
 - (c) any other company whose public interest score in that financial year, as calculated in accordance with regulation 26 (2)—
 - (i) is 350 or more; or
 - (ii) is at least 100, if its annual financial statements for that year were internally compiled.

29. Independent review of annual financial statements

See s. 30 (2) and (7)

- For purposes of this regulation
 - (a) "independent reviewer", means a person referred to in regulation 29 (4) and who has been appointed to perform an independent review under this regulation; and
 - (b) "reportable irregularity" means any act or omission committed by any person responsible for the management of a company, which—
 - (i) unlawfully has caused or is likely to cause material financial loss to the company or to any member, shareholder, creditor or investor of the company in respect of his, her or its dealings with that entity; or

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 29

- (ii) is fraudulent or amounts to theft; or
- (iii) causes or has caused the company to trade under insolvent circumstances.
- (2) This regulation applies to a company, with respect to any particular financial year, unless the company—
 - (a) is exempt, in terms of section 30 (2A), from any requirement to have its annual financial statements for that year audited or reviewed;
 - (b) is required by its own Memorandum of Incorporation, or required in terms of the Act or regulation 28, to have its annual financial statements for that financial year audited; or
 - (c) has voluntarily had its annual financial statements for that year audited.
- (3) A company to which this regulation applies must have its annual financial statements independently reviewed in accordance with ISRE 2400.
- (4) An independent review of a company's annual financial statements must be carried out—
 - (a) in the case of a company whose public interest score for the particular financial year was at least 100, by a registerered auditor, or a member in good standing of a professional body that has been accredited in terms of section 33 of the Auditing Professions Act; or
 - (b) in the case of a company whose public interest score for the particular financial year was less than 100, by—
 - (i) a person contemplated in paragraph (a); or
 - (ii) a person who is qualified to be appointed as an accounting officer of a close corporation in terms of section 60 (1), (2) and (4) of the Close Corporations Act, 1984 (Act No. 69 of 1984).
- (5) An independent review of a company's annual financial statements must not be carried out by an independent accounting professional who was involved in the preparation of the said annual financial statements.
- (6) (a) An independent reviewer of a company that is satisfied or has reason to believe that a reportable irregularity has taken place or is taking place in respect of that company must, without delay, send a written report to the Commission.
 - (b) The report must give particulars of the reportable irregularity referred to in paragraph (a) and must include such other information and particulars as the independent reviewer considers appropriate.
- (7) (a) The independent reviewer must within three business days of sending the report to the Commission notify the members of the board of the company in writing of the

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 29

sending of the report referred to in subregulation (6) and the provisions of this regulation.

- (b) A copy of the report to the Commission must accompany the notice.
- (8) The independent reviewer must as soon as reasonably possible but not later than 20 business days from the date on which the report referred to in subregulation (6) was sent to the Commission
 - (a) take all reasonable measures to discuss the report referred to in subregulation (6) with the members of the board of the company;
 - (b) afford the members of the board of the company an opportunity to make representations in respect of the report; and
 - (c) send another report to the Commission, which report must include
 - (i) a statement that the independent reviewer is of the opinion that
 - (aa) no reportable irregularity has taken place or is taking place; or
 - (bb) the suspected reportable irregularity is no longer taking place and that adequate steps have been taken for the prevention or recovery of any loss as a result thereof, if relevant; or
 - (cc) the reportable irregularity is continuing; and
 - (ii) detailed particulars and information supporting the statement referred to in subparagraph (i).
- (9) The Commission must as soon as possible after receipt of a report containing a statement referred to in paragraph (c)(i)(cc) of subregulation (8), notify any appropriate regulator in writing of the details of the reportable irregularity to which the report relates and provide it with a copy of the report and may investigate any alleged contravention of the Act.
- (10) For the purpose of the reports referred to in subregulations (6) and (8), an independent reviewer may carry out such investigations as the independent reviewer may consider necessary and, in performing any duty referred to in the preceding provisions of this regulation the independent reviewer must have regard to all the information which comes to the knowledge of the independent reviewer from any source.
- (11) Where a company is liquidated, whether provisionally or finally, and an independent reviewer at the time of the liquidation -
 - (a) has sent or is about to send a report referred to in subregulation (6) or (8), the report must also be submitted to a provisional liquidator or liquidator, as the case may be, at the same time as the report is sent to the Commission or as soon as reasonably possible after his or her appointment; or

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C--- Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 30

- (b) has not sent a report referred to in subregulation (6) or (8), and is requested by a provisional liquidator or liquidator, as the case may be, to send a report, the independent reviewer must as soon as reasonably possible
 - (i) send the report together with a motivation as to why a report was not sent; or
 - (ii) submit a notice that in the independent reviewer's opinion no report needed to be submitted, together with a justification of the opinion.
- (12) Every profession recognised by the Minister under section 60 of the Close Corporations Act, 1984 (Act 69 of 1984), whose members are entitled to perform an independent review as contemplated in subregulation (4) (b) (ii), must annually file a report with the Commission demonstrating that
 - (a) it has proper mechanisms for ensuring that its members participate in continued professional development and achievement of professional competence;
 - (b) it has mechanisms to ensure that its members are disciplined where appropriate;
 - (c) it is, and is likely to continue to be, financially and operationally viable for the foreseeable future;
 - (d) it keeps and maintains a proper register of its members;
 - (e) it has in place appropriate programmes and structures to ensure that it is actively
 endeavouring to achieve the objective of being representative of all sectors of the
 South African population; and
 - (f) it meets any other requirements that may be determined by the Commission from time to time.

30. Company annual returns

See s.33

- (1) A company must file its annual return in Form CoR 30.1 together with the prescribed fee set out in Table CR2 B unless exempt from such payment under sub-regulation 8, within 30 business days after the anniversary of—
 - (a) its date of incorporation, in the case of a company that was incorporated in the Republic; or
 - (b) the date that its registration was transferred to the Republic, in the case of a domesticated company.
- (2) A company that is required by the Act or regulation 28 to have its annual financial statements audited must file a copy of the latest approved audited financial statements on the date that it files its annual return.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part C— Transparency, accountability and integrity of companies

Regulation 30

- (3) A company that is not required in terms of the Act or regulation 28 to have its annual financial statements audited may file a copy of its audited or reviewed statements together with its annual return.
- (4) A company that is not required to file annual financial statements in terms of sub-regulation (2), or a company that does not elect to file a copy of its audited or reviewed annual financial statements in terms of sub-regulation (3), must file a financial accountability supplement to its annual return in Form CoR 30.2.

(5) The Commission—

- (a) must establish a system to select and review a sample of financial accountability supplements, audited annual financial statements or independently reviewed annual financial statements that have been filed in terms of this regulation, with the objective of monitoring compliance with the financial record keeping and financial reporting provisions of the Act; and
- (b) may issue a compliance notice to any such company setting out changes that are required to the company's practices to better comply with the financial record keeping and financial reporting provisions of the Act.
- (6) An external company must file its annual return in Form CoR 30.3 together with the prescribed fee set out in Table CR2 B, within 30 business days after the anniversary date of its registration as an external company.
- (7) If the information furnished by the company on Form CoR 30.1, or by an external company on Form CoR 30.3, differs from the information on the Commissions register and pre-printed on Form CoR 30.1 or Form CoR 30.3 respectively by the Commission, the company or external company must file the applicable CoR form for changing the said information together with Form CoR 30.1 or CoR 30.3 respectively, and pay the appropriate prescribed fee (if any) for such change.
- (8) A company that has been inactive during the financial year preceding the date on which its annual return becomes due under sub-regulation 1, may apply to the Commission for exemption from payment of the prescribed fee contemplated in sub-regulation 1, provided that the application is supported by the financial statements indicating that the company had in fact no turnover during that financial year.

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies: Part D- Capitalization of Profit Companies

Regulation 31

Part D— Capitalization of Profit Companies

31. Conversion of nominal or par value shares, and related matters

- (1) This regulation does not apply in respect of a pre-existing company contemplated in Item 6 (1) of Schedule 5.
- (2) A pre-existing company may not authorise any new par value shares, or shares having a nominal value, on or after the effective date.
- (3) If, immediately before the effective date, a pre-existing company has any authorised class of par value or nominal value shares from which it has not issued any shares before the effective date, or from which it has issued shares, all of which had been reacquired by the company before the effective date—
 - (a) the company must not issue any shares of that class on or after the effective date, until it has converted that class of shares in accordance with paragraph
 (b); and
 - (b) the board of the company may convert that class, or those classes, of authorised shares to shares having no nominal or par value, by adopting a board resolution to do so, and filing a notice of that resolution in Form CoR 31, without charge, at any time after the effective date.
- (4) Sub-regulations (5) to (11) do not apply to a conversion contemplated in sub-regulation (3)(b).
- (5) If, immediately before the effective date, a pre-existing company has any outstanding issued shares of one or more classes of par value or nominal value shares, the company—
 - (a) may not increase the number of those authorised shares;
 - (b) may issue further authorised shares of that class at any time on or after the effective date, until it has published a proposal in terms of sub-regulation (6) to convert that class of shares; and
 - (c) may file without charge an amendment to its Memorandum of Incorporation to effect a conversion of that class, or those classes, of shares, after adopting that amendment in accordance with sub-regulations (6) to (11).
- (6) An amendment to a pre-existing company's Memorandum of Incorporation to effect a conversion of one or more classes of shares in terms of sub-regulation (5) may be proposed at any time by the company's board, and—
 - (a) must not be designed substantially or predominantly to evade the requirements of any applicable tax legislation; and
 - (b) will have been adopted only if it is approved by—
 - a special resolution adopted by the holders of shares of each such class of shares; and

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part D -- Capitalization of Profit Companies

Regulation 31

- (ii) a further special resolution adopted by a meeting of the company's shareholders called for that purpose.
- (7) The board must cause a report to be prepared in respect of a proposed resolution to convert any nominal or par value shares in terms of sub-regulation (6), which must at a minimum—
 - (a) state all information that may affect the value of the securities affected by the proposed conversion;
 - (b) identify the class of holders of the company's securities affected by the proposed conversion;
 - (c) describe the material effects that the proposed conversion will have on the rights of the holders of the company's securities affected by the proposed conversion, and
 - (d) evaluate any material adverse effects of the proposed arrangement against the compensation that any of those persons will receive in terms of the arrangement.
- (8) The company must—
 - (a) publish a resolution contemplated in sub-regulation (6), together with the report required by sub-regulation (7), to the shareholders before the meeting at which the resolution will be considered, with at least as much notice as is required for a special resolution of that company's shareholders; and
 - (b) file a copy of the proposed resolution and report with the Commission and with the South African Revenue Service, at the same time that the proposal is published to the shareholders.
- (9) At any time before a meeting called to consider a company's proposal contemplated in sub-regulation (6)—
 - (a) the company may, at the option of the company, apply to a court for a
 declaratory order that the proposal satisfies the requirements of the Act;
 - (b) a shareholder affected by the proposal, who believes that the proposal does not adequately protect their rights, or otherwise fails to satisfy the requirements of the Act, may apply to the court for an order; or
 - (c) the commission, or the South African Revenue Service, may apply to the court for a declaratory order contemplated in section 6 (1), on the grounds that the proposal contravenes sub-regulation (6) (a);

and the court may make any order that is just and reasonable in the circumstances.

(10) If an application is made to a court in terms of sub-regulation (9), the company may not put the proposed resolution to a vote until the court proceedings are completed and the time for any appeal or review of any court order has expired.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part D- Capitalization of Profit Companies

Regulation 31

- (11) If, after considering an application in terms of sub-regulation (9), the court declares that the proposed resolution—
 - (a) satisfies the requirements of the Act-
 - (i) the company may put the proposal to a vote; and
 - (ii) the decision of the court does not restrict, limit or negate the right of any shareholder to vote against that resolution; or
 - (b) does not satisfy the requirements of the Act, the company must not proceed with a vote on the proposal, except to the extent that the court order provides otherwise.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part E -- Securities Registration and Transfer

Regulation 32

Part E-Securities Registration and Transfer

32. Company securities registers

See s. 50 (1)(b)

- (1) The securities register of a profit company required in terms of section 24 (4)(a), read with section 50 (1)(b), must be kept in one of the official languages of the Republic, and must comprise—
 - (a) for every class of authorised securities, a record of—
 - (i) the number of securities authorised, and the date of authorisation;
 - (ii) the total number of securities of that class that have been issued, reacquired or surrendered to the company; and
 - (iii) the number of issued securities of that class that are held in uncertificated form;
 - (b) in respect of every issuance, re-acquisition or surrender of securities of any particular class, entries showing—
 - (i) the date on which the securities were issued, re-acquired or surrendered to the company;
 - (ii) the distinguishing number or numbers of any certificated securities issued, re-acquired or surrendered to the company;
 - (iii) the consideration for which the securities were issued or re-acquired by, or surrendered to the company; and
 - (iv) the name of the person to, from or by whom the securities were issued, re-acquired or surrendered, as the case may be; and
 - in the case of uncertificated securities, a unique identifying number of the person to, from or by whom the securities were issued, re-acquired or surrendered, as the case may be;
 - (c) for every class of authorised securities, at any time—
 - (i) the number of securities of that class that are available to be issued; and
 - (ii) the number of securities of that class that are the subject of options or conversion rights which, if exercised, would require securities of that class to be issued.
- (2) In addition to the information otherwise required, the company's securities register must also include in respect of each person to whom the company has issued securities, or to whom securities of the company have been transferred—
 - (a) the person's—

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part E-Securities Registration and Transfer

Regulation 32

- (i) name and business, residential or postal address, as required by section 50 (2) (b) (i); and
- (ii) the person's email address if available, unless the person has declined to provide an email address;
- (b) an identifying number that is unique to that person;
- (c) in respect of each issue of securities to that person, the consideration for which the securities were issued, as determined by the company's board in terms of section 40; and
- (d) in respect of each issue or transfer of securities to that person—
 - (i) the date on which the securities were issued or transferred to the person;
 - (ii) the number and class of securities issued or transferred to the person;
 - (iii) the distinguishing number or numbers of the securities issued or transferred to the person, if the securities are held in certificated form;
- (e) the date on which any securities that had been issued or transferred to the person were subsequently—
 - (i) transferred by that person, or by operation of law, to another person; or
 - (ii) re-acquired by, or surrendered to, the company in terms of any provision of the Act or the Memorandum of Incorporation; and
- (f) at any time, the total number of securities of that class held by the person.
- (3) If a company contemplated in section 56 (7) has received any disclosure of a beneficial interest referred to in that section, the securities register of that company, despite any additional requirements that may be imposed by a central securities depository, must also include—
 - (a) a record of all such disclosures, including the following information for any securities in respect of which a disclosure was made—
 - the name and unique identifying number of the registered holder of the securities;
 - (ii) the number, class and in the case of certificated securities, the distinguishing numbers of the securities; and
 - (iii) for each person who holds a beneficial interest in the securities, the extent of the person's interest in the securities, together with that person's—
 - (aa) name and unique identifying number;
 - (bb) business, residential or postal address;

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part E-Securities Registration and Transfer

Regulation 33

- (cc) email address if available, unless the person has declined to provide an email address.
- (4) The securities register required to be kept by the Act and this regulation must be kept in such a manner as—
 - (a) to provide indexed access to all relevant entries for any one person;
 - (b) to provide adequate precautions against-
 - (i) theft, loss or intentional or accidental damage or destruction; and
 - (ii) falsification; and
 - (c) to facilitate the discovery of any falsification.
- (5) If a company's securities register is kept in electronic form, the company and, in the case of an uncertificated securities register, the relevant Participant or Central Securities Depository, as the case may be, must—
 - (a) provide adequate precautions against loss of the records as a result of damage to, or failure of, the media on which the records are kept; and
 - (b) ensure that the records are at all times capable of being retrieved to a readable and printable form, including by converting the records from legacy to later systems, storage media, or software, to the extent necessary from time to time.
- (6) In so far as the identity number and e-mail address of a person may be entered into a register kept under this regulation, such information may, at the instance of the company, Central Securities Depository or relevant Participant as the case may be, be regarded as confidential.
- (7) Any entry in a securities register pertaining to a person who has ceased to hold securities of the company may be disposed of seven years after that person last held any securities of the company.

33. Instruction to convert certificated securities into uncertificated securities

See s. 49 (7)

- (1) An instruction to a company to convert certificated securities into uncertificated securities must be given by the holder of the certificated securities whose name is entered in the company's securities register as the holder of the certificated securities in question, or by an authorised agent of that person.
- (2) A person who lodges certificated securities with a company, accompanied by an instruction referred to in sub-regulation (1), must do so in the manner and form prescribed in the rules of the Central Securities Depository and must provide complete and accurate information about the securities to be converted; and
- (3) An action that-

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part E-Securities Registration and Transfer

Regulation 34

- (a) is taken by a person authorised to take that action, and carried out in accordance with the Act, regulation 34, and this regulation; and
- (b) results in a consequence listed in section 55 (1) (a) to (c),

is not "an unlawful action" as contemplated in section 55 (1).

34. Duties of company

See s. 49 (7)

- A company that has been instructed to convert certificated securities into uncertificated securities—
 - (a) must ensure that the documents and instruction lodged with it comply with the rules of the central securities depository;
 - (b) must ensure that the documents of title and other information relating to the certificated securities correspond to the particulars contained in the securities register;
 - (c) must ensure that-
 - (i) the distinguishing number recorded in terms of section 50 (5) is valid;
 - (ii) the distinguishing number represents the document of title evidencing the entitlement of the person who has given the instruction to convert;
 - (iii) a document of title relating to the certificated securities is valid and has not been cancelled or recorded by the company as lost or stolen; and
 - (iv) the number of certificated securities to which a document of title relates does not exceed the holding allocated to the holder of the securities concerned in the securities register;
 - (d) must verify that the document of title relating to the certificated securities has, on the face of it, been validly issued by the company; and
 - (e) may not act on an instruction to convert if it has reason to doubt the validity of the instruction or the document of title relating to the certificated securities.
- (2) After a company has accepted an instruction to convert certificated securities into uncertificated securities, it must—
 - (a) record in the securities register the date on which the securities are converted;
 - (b) indicate clearly on the face of the document of title relating to the securities that the securities have been converted;
 - (c) reflect the converted securities as uncertificated securities in its securities register.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

46

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part E--- Securities Registration and Transfer

Regulation 34

- (3) After certificated securities have been converted in terms of sub-regulation (2), the company must instruct—
 - (a) the participant appointed by the holder of the securities; or
 - (b) in the absence of such a participant—
 - a participant appointed by the company which has agreed with the company to hold the securities on behalf of the securities holder; or
 - (ii) the central securities depository,

to enter the number of uncertificated securities and the name of the holder of the securities, as it appeared in the company's securities register before the conversion took place, in an uncertificated securities register in accordance with the rules of the central securities depository.

- (4) Except in accordance with section 54, or a court order, a company may not—
 - require a participant or central securities depository to remove or change the particulars of uncertificated securities from or in an uncertificated securities register; or
 - (b) reduce the balance of uncertificated securities recorded in its securities register.
- (5) An action that—
 - (a) is taken by a person authorised to take that action, and carried out in accordance with the Act, regulation 33, and this regulation; and
 - (b) results in a consequence listed in section 55 (1) (a) to (c),

is not "an unlawful action" as contemplated in section 55 (1).

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part F-Governance of Companies

Regulation 35-r37

Part F—Governance of Companies

35. Pre-incorporation contracts

See s. 21 (3)

- (1) A person may give notice to a company of a pre-incorporation contract or action contemplated in section 21 (1), by filing, and delivering to the company, a notice in Form CoR 35.1.
- (2) If the board of a company has completely or partially rejected, or completely or partially ratified, a pre-incorporation contract or action of which it has received notice, as contemplated in section 21 (3), the company must, within five business days—
 - (a) file a notice of its decision with respect to that contract or action in Form CoR 35.2; and
 - (b) deliver a copy of that notice to each person who is a party to the contract or materially affected by the action.

36. Uniform standards for providing information

- (1) A person who holds any securities of a company may give notice to the company for any purpose contemplated in sections 37 (8), 39, 58, 115 (8), or 165 (2) by delivering a completed Form CoR 36.1 to the company, except to the extent that the requirements of a central securities depository provide otherwise.
- (2) A company may notify each person who holds any securities of the company for any purpose contemplated in sections 39, 45(5), 56 (5), 60, or 62 (1), by delivering a completed Form CoR 36.2 to each registered security holder, except to the extent that the requirements of a central securities depository provide otherwise.
- (3) A registered holder of any securities in which any other person has a beneficial interest may give notice to each person who has such an interest, as required by section 56 (11), by delivering a completed Form CoR 36.3 to each such person, except to the extent that the requirements of a central securities depository provide otherwise.
- (4) A director or prescribed officer of a company may give notice of a personal financial interest to the company by delivering a completed Form CoR 36.4.

37. Record dates

See s. 59 (2)(b)

- (1) If any securities of a particular company are in uncertificated form, or otherwise subject to rules of a central securities depository, the company must set the record date in accordance with those rules.
- (2) Except as contemplated in sub-regulation (1), a company must publish a notice of a record date for any matter by—

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part F- Governance of Companies

Regulation 38-r39

- (a) delivering a copy to each registered holder of its securities; and
- (b) posting a conspicuous copy of the notice—
 - (i) at its principal office;
 - (ii) on its website, if it has one; and
 - (iii) in the case of a listed company, on any automated system of disseminating information maintained by the exchange.

38. Prescribed officers of companies

See s. 66 (10)

- (1) Despite not being a director of a particular company, a person is a "prescribed officer" of the company for all purposes of the Act if that person—
 - (a) exercises general executive control over and management of the whole, or a significant portion, of the business and activities of the company; or
 - (b) regularly participates to a material degree in the exercise of general executive control over and management of the whole, or a significant portion, of the business and activities of the company.
- (2) This regulation applies to a person contemplated in sub-regulation (1) irrespective of any particular title given by the company to—
 - (a) an office held by the person in the company; or
 - (b) a function performed by the person for the company.

39. Directors and register of persons disqualified from serving as director

See s. 69(8)(b)(iv) and s. 70 (6)

- (1) A notice that a person has become a director of a company, as required by section 70(6) must be filed in Form CoR 39, within 10 business days after appointment.
- (2) Within 10 business days after a person ceases to be a director of a company or external company, or after the company or external company becomes aware that any information respecting the director has changed, the company must file a notice of that change in Form CoR 39.
- (3) In addition to the court orders received from the Registrar of the Court under section 69(11A), the Commission may for purposes of maintaining the register of persons disqualified from serving as directors, obtain relevant information from the official records of the clerk of the magistrates court, the Master, the South African police services, any regulatory authority or any institution that regulates any profession in the Republic.

COMPANIES REGULATIONS, 2011

Chapter 2 - Formation, Administration and Dissolution of Companies : Part F-- Governance of Companies

Regulation 39

(4) The prescribed minimum value of a fine upon conviction for certain offences, which would result in automatic disqualification as a director in terms of section 69 (8)(b)(iv), is R 1 000.

49